Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) held at Hothorpe Hall on 27-28 February 2007 

Present: 
Ken Wales (Chair), Jim Booth, Ron Calver, David Deeks, David Gamble, Gareth Hill, Ken Jackson, Jonathan Kerry, Sue Millman, Andrew Moore, Peter Sulston, Helen Woodall

In attendance:
Jane Bates (Minutes), Nick Addo, John Ellis, Trevor Durston

Apologies: 
Mike Bamford, John Bell, John Carne, Dudley Coates, Anthea Cox, Brian Mansfield

Opening devotions were led by Jim Booth.

07.1.1 Minutes


The minutes of the meetings held on 6 December 2006 and 9 January 2007 were agreed and signed as a correct record.

07.1.2 Report from the Methodist Council

Members of SRC had received the minutes of the Methodist Council, and an e-mailed update following the Council from Ken Wales.  It was noted that there was ongoing work for the Joint Secretaries’ Group (JSG) in working through how the concerns of the Council could be addressed.

07.1.3 Team response to Methodist Council directions, and general Team Focus update

David Deeks reported on the progress on these matters since the Council met.  There is a lot of work to be done very quickly so that it can be considered further by the March Council.  Not all of this work is the responsibility of JSG, or the Team. For example, there is a reference group considering issues of leadership.  One major area is the work currently undertaken by the World Church Office: staff in the World Church Office are working with Anthea to progress this.  Conversations are also being held with the officers of the Methodist Missionary Society and the Methodist Church in Ireland.  Another area of concern is that connected with the work with children and young people.  This work is focussing on how the church as a whole can contribute to work with children and young people.  In the area of ecumenical relationships, Peter reported that work is being done to fill in some of the gaps in the Ecumenical perspectives paper as well as on ways of working ecumenically.  More thought is being given to the work that needs to be done on jurisdictions and nations; terms of reference for the project on this will be brought to the March Council.

After the March Council, the basics of the proposals to the Conference will need to have been agreed.  However, some of the detail may need to be  fine-tuned or elaborated, through the May SRC.

Concern was expressed about the difficulty of enabling people in circuits and districts to understand the impact of these proposals and appreciate that they represent one outworking of a vision for a reconfigured Church.  Through the district visits that JSG are making, local people are beginning to recognise the vision in terms of how they are working locally.  Other methods of communicating that vision (such as the General Secretary’s monthly article in the Recorder and a slide presentation)  are also being used.

Further work has now been done on the proposed number of permanent staff in the new Team.  This has risen from 80 to 93, not least on account of JSG developing the detail on the Learning and Ministries Cluster.  It is anticipated that, overall, seven members of staff would be externally funded.  David Mundy has been commissioned to explore more efficient ways of working, especially in administrative tasks, and therefore clarify the numbers required to do the work.

Concern was expressed about staff reactions to these proposals.  These are mixed but everyday work is continuing normally.  Now that the proposals are taking a firmer shape, there is a more constructive engagement with them.  Pastoral support is being offered through the chaplain, the Personnel Office and the President and Vice-President of the Conference.

07.1.4 From vision to organisational and cultural change: a worked example relating to Mission and Evangelism (SRC/07/17)

A response had been received from Martyn Atkins following the discussions at the Council relating to how the church’s commitment to mission and evangelism is demonstrated in the new Team.  There was concern that this should be more explicit in some of the post and cluster titles in the new Team.  However, it is not only within the Team that such work is undertaken.  The task will be to determine how the Team can best resource this work to be conducted locally.  Further work will need to be done on, for instance, how projects within the new Team are identified, commissioned and prioritised.  There will also need to be ways of testing how the new Team is working.  This was noted as an example of work in progress.

07.1.5 Training institutions review

Ian White, the chair of the review group, has reported to JSG.  Since the recommendations have not yet been communicated to those directly concerned, they must remain confidential at this stage.  A report is being prepared for the March Council, with the necessary assurances that the recommendations are within the budget.

07.1.6 Project 2 report and JSG incorporation of it into Core Report

Jonathan Kerry reported on the outcomes of Project 2, which was considering a variety of local ministries and incorporated a review of the role of Training and Development Officers (TDOs).  This work has been conducted alongside the review of training institutions, so that a package of linked proposals can be brought to the March Council.  Districts have valued the connexionally-supported TDO scheme and this has led to the view that there will need to be some connexionally resourced people located in the districts.  It is suggested that there would be two roles: one would be a developmental role located in the districts (with about a half time commitment per district); the other would be responsible for delivering the connexional training needs and would be located in the regional training networks.  

07.1.7 Chairs’ stipends: a recommendation

Currently, the stipends of District Chairs are included within the connexional Team budget.  The Council had asked for this to be reviewed.  The Mapping a Way Forward: Regrouping for Mission process suggested that the district structure should remain largely as it is for five years.  The recommendation that, with this in mind, the funding of the stipends of District Chairs should remain as it is during that period, was agreed.

07.1.8 Team Focus: Financial issues

Reserves Policy (SRC/07/03)

Ron Calver introduced SRC/07/03.  There is a concern that more is being held in the reserves of various funds than is necessary.  The proposals contained in paragraphs 1-5 to change the reserves levels were agreed in principle (without the figures).  Ron agreed to edit the paper in the light of the discussion, so that it could be taken forward to Council and Conference.  

There was a concern that this might imply that the financial driver behind the Team Focus process is no longer there.  However, Team Focus is an outworking of Our Calling and Priorities for the Methodist Church, and the hope is that money that could be freed up by this and other savings would be used to resource mission in creative ways.

There was also a discussion about legacy income and how that is managed.  The formal proposal is that it be included annually as income, using an average figure from the previous 3 years.  Most legacies are restricted in how they can be used.  This work was recognised as a helpful start.

Project 11B, Team Focus and Connexional Finances (SRC/07/04, SRC/07/05 and SRC/07/06)

SRC/07/04 was circulated for information; SRC/07/05 and SRC/07/06 were presented for discussion.

There was some discussion about the language of ‘charge’ replacing that of ‘assessment’ and of the appropriateness of asking for particular amounts.  It was felt that the term ‘assessment’ should be retained. Work should be done on making it clear how much the components actually cost, which make up the assessment on a local church (from the connexion, the district and the circuit), so that churches can communicate with their own congregation about responsible giving.  This should be seen in the light of the outcome to Project 4, and its commitment to an integrated advocacy policy.  Work will be done with District Treasurers in this whole area.

SRC/07/06 needs to be seen in the context of the Team Focus vision paper and core report: it would not normally be taken in isolation.  It was felt that the title of Section III should not refer to 30%.  It was noted that paragraphs 51 and 52 need some rewriting in the light of the outcome to Project 2.

SRC responded to the recommendations as follows:

· It agreed that work be done on clarifying the Team budget so that it is clearer which income sources are funding which types of expenditure.

· It agreed that the funding from local congregations should be a single assessment which is itemised to clarify its component parts. 

· It agreed that the connexional assessment should be reduced in line with membership decline; however, it felt that this needed some redrafting to be clearer.  (The question was also asked whether membership was the only appropriate way of calculating this figure).

· It agreed that the core Team costs for perennially required tasks should be funded from the assessment.  SRC felt, however, that it needed to be clearer that this referred to regular add-on costs as well as personnel.

· It agreed that the Team budget income streams outside the assessment and income earmarked for restricted funds should be used for funding innovative mission and contingencies.

· It agreed that  reserves which are in excess of those required by the reserves policy be used to cover direct transitional costs.

· It agreed that the aim should be to spend excess reserves over the five years 2008-13.

· It agreed that excess connexional reserves should be drawn down to assist district reserves against their existing future commitments as at 31 August 2007 on a detailed basis to be agreed.

· It agreed that the costs of district-based connexional staff should be in the team budget for 2008-11 (this is for a three year period to be consistent with the budget projections) on the understanding that this would be reviewed as part of the Mapping a Way Forward: Regrouping for Mission process thereafter.  

· It agreed that the benchmark 30% reduction in resources continues to apply to the Team Focus process in terms of the core costs of the Team but not to the budget for supporting innovative mission work.

There was a discussion as to how this work might best be presented to the Council.  It was thought that it might be possible to condense this paper so that the key resolutions were presented with the minimum narrative, with the full paper available.  It might be appropriate to enable a few interested Council members to consider the material as a Reference Group.  JSG will work on identifying which decisions will need to be made by the whole Council.  The recommendations now come in the name of SRC.

JSG will frame proposals for how it is to be presented to the Council, and e-mail it round to SRC.

Grant-making Rules (SRC/07/18)

Ken Howcroft explained that there might be thought to be a divergence between the Charity Law understanding of the Methodist Church and Methodist understanding of itself, in terms of whether it is one organisation or separate bodies.  This has implications for the consolidated accounts.  SRC/07/18 makes proposals for how this should be addressed in the future.  This was approved.

Redefinition of purposes of funds (SRC/07/19)

SRC approved the recommendation that steps be taken to ensure that all funds except specific or restricted trust funds be held on the Model Trust (thus removing the distinction between ‘general’ monies and ‘Model Trust’ monies), and that the distinction between  capital and  income be abolished.  This would give the necessary steer to those working on the revision to Part 9 of Standing Orders.  The principles outlined in paragraphs 5-10 were supported.

Loan from Fund for World Mission for refurbishment of Methodist Church House (SRC/07/07)

The loan from the North Bank Estate has now been repaid.  Decisions now need to be made as to how to proceed in respect of the loan from the Fund for World Mission.  

A governance group has now been established to consider the Fund for World Mission.  SRC indicated that they were minded to accept the recommendations but agreed that they should be considered by the governance group on its way to the Council.  However, it was recognised that this could not happen in time for the March Council

Further work would need to be done in terms of the proper rental values, especially if part of the building was to be used by the URC and it would need to be clear whether they had any stake in the building.

07.1.9 Draft Accounts (SRC/07/08)

Nick Addo presented the draft accounts for the year 2005/06.  For the first time, these included the figures from the Connexional Advance and Priority Fund (CAPF).  Work needs to be done on how the accounts and the accompanying report are presented, including how they are targeted for their audience.  However, this could not be done in time for this year’s presentation.  The accounts were approved and the report introducing the accounts was approved as work in progress.

Nick commented on how the accounts focus on resource allocation; whereas it might be helpful to report the outcome or impact of how the money is used.  There was a discussion about how this could be done, particularly when the impact of our work is not always immediately apparent, and is often of a long term nature.  How to respond to the dialogue between managerial and theological language is an ongoing conversation.

07.1.10 Connexional Team Budget (SRC/07/20)

Ken Howcroft presented the draft Team budget for 2007/08.  This has been calculated using the figures from the current year, rather than requiring individual offices to produce a detailed draft.  SRC agreed to recommend this to the Council, on the understanding that work would continue between now and the Conference.  It was noted that the budget did not include the CAPF funds; it was agreed that these should be incorporated to be consistent with the consolidated accounts.  The principle of transparency in how the main funds are used was discussed.  It was asked whether it would be appropriate to explain that a specified amount was spent on administration.  It was felt that the suggested 20% was too high, but the principle was agreed.

Thanks were expressed to members of staff in the Finance Office who had helped in producing these figures.

07.1.11 Closure of bank accounts (SRC/07/09)

The resolution attached to SRC/07/09 was approved.

07.1.12 Manse Transfers

Jonathan Kerry explained that there is currently a Team member living in a connexional manse which is privately rented.  The owner of the property wishes to sell it, and the Connexional Manse Trustees do not have sufficient resources to buy it.  Some other manses have been transferred to the ownership of the Pension Fund and this has created a surplus on the balance sheet of approximately £500,000.  SRC was asked to authorise the transfer of this money to the Connexional Manse Trustees to enable them to buy a manse for the Team member concerned.  This was agreed.

07.1.13 Small grants review

David Deeks reported that Margaret Mackley is working with Nick Addo on the small grants that are made.  There have been a variety of processes for making such small grants and some consistency needs to be achieved.  The outcome of this review will be reported to a future meeting.

07.1.14 Pension Provision for Lay Mission Partners (SRC/07/10)

This item was withdrawn, since it became clear that further work needed to be done to be clear about the proposal.

07.1.15 Governance Scrutiny (SRC/07/11)

The report from Methodist International Centre was not adequate in terms of elements such as risk.  Ron will follow this up.

The trio is visiting the New Room, Bristol again during April/May.  

There are ongoing conversations regarding the Epworth Old Rectory.  There was a meeting on 6 February, and there will be a follow up meeting at the end of March.  A business plan has been produced.  Ken Wales indicated that he would bring an outline report on heritage to the next SRC.

a. Central Buildings Manchester (SRC/07/12)

This report was accepted as an interim step.  There are issues, in terms of the possible effects if the Team and/or TMCP moved out of the building.

b. Cliff College (SRC/07/13)

The request was made that Cliff College be allowed to sell Cliff Park, which would enable the College to address urgent property issues in the Main Building.  This was agreed.  It had also been suggested that a member of SRC attend three meetings of the College Committee during 2007/08, so that proper oversight be exercised (during the Principal’s presidential year).  It was agreed that Ken Wales would do this.

c. York Institute


The request was made that the York Institute become an entity accountable to the Methodist Council.  This was agreed.

d. Constitutions for governance bodies

Not all governing bodies have proper constitutions.  David Deeks indicated that he would pursue this matter; the SRC encouraged him in this task.

e. Southlands Methodist Centre (SRC/07/16)

 The revised Terms of Reference for Southlands Methodist Centre, outlined in SRC/07/16, were approved.

Sue Millman reported that she has not been able to undertake the governance scrutiny work in respect of Southlands.  It was agreed that someone else would be found to do this work.

f. Removal of covenant on Richmond College land 

Before Richmond College was sold, some of the land had been sold.  This has a covenant on it which was not passed on when it was sold.  It is now requested that this be removed; this was agreed.

07.1.16 Development of MDO Centre (SRC/07/15)

SRC/07/15 was noted, with the report that the work is proceeding well.  

07.1.17 CONFIDENTIAL MINUTE

07.1.18 Review of the Filter Panel Process and future use of an analogous process (SRC/07/14)

It was recognised that this had been a useful process. In particular, it had been good that the work had not been undertaken by JSG.  If an analogous process was used in the future, the dynamic would be very different since this process had had to deliver work that would not continue in the same way.  Some of the questions used had been very difficult to work through, for example, that of charisms.  SRC requested that any future use of a similar process should be part of the governance process, rather than as a management function.  It was suggested that this could be used to test out whether work should be done in following up Notices of Motion from the Conference.  A similar reflection on the usefulness of the Project Management Groups would also be helpful.

07.1.19 Timing of SRC

There are particular issues about the pieces of work that SRC has to undertake at certain times of the year.  For example, the accounts need to be properly scrutinised in advance of the Council.  An alternative schedule was suggested with the Audit Committee meeting at the end of December, and SRC meeting in early January.  JSG to review the rhythm of meetings and propose to SRC a way forward. 

It was agreed to cancel the July 2007 SRC.
